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Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 3 June 2014 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mrs L Starman, Mrs F Kirkpatrick, Mr A Timmins, Mr S Frost, (Vice-Chair), Mr M Caston
Also present:
Mrs M Knights (Clerk), Mr A Gunson (County Councillor) 
1. Apologies for Absence – Mr R Rockley (work commitments).
2. Declarations of Interest – None.
3. Dispensations for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests – None. 
4. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – The minutes of 6 May were signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting and the minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting were also signed as accurate records of the meeting.
5. Matters Arising:
5.1 Complaints Procedure – The Parish Council adopted the procedure.

5.2 Policy for dealing with the press/media – The Parish Council adopted the policy.

5.3 Memorandum of Understanding re the SAM2 Vehicle Activated Sign – The document was signed – Clerk to return to Norfolk County Council.  It was agreed that the sign would be deployed at the authorised sites in the order on the Memorandum of Understanding.  Clerk was awaiting copies of paperwork from Woodton Parish Council before payment could be arranged.
6. Clerk's Report:
· Bridle Path opposite Cross Stone junction:  The gamekeeper responsible for the area had asked whether the Parish Council would be in favour of the path being blocked to vehicles with a hay bale.  As there had been a recent instance of people driving up the track and leaving empty alcohol bottles, it was agreed that the Clerk should ask the gamekeeper to place a hay bale at the entrance.
· Gentleman’s Walk corner: Clerk had discussed this issue with the Norfolk Highways Engineer.  He suggested installing some hazard markers to warn drivers of the sharp bend.
· War Memorials: Clerk had spoken to John Ling at Bergh Apton and he was able to provide the following advice.  As Hardley Church owns the memorial in the churchyard, the Parish Council can’t make an application for a grant – it has to be the PCC.  The memorials are Grade 2 listed so no pressure washing.  John advised that there will undoubtedly be names missing from the memorials but it will be a huge job of research to get all the names and would take around two years.  Clerk to invite John Ling to the next meeting.
7. Correspondence:
See list of correspondence circulated following the meeting.
8. Planning:
8.1 Decision: Broads Authority BA/2014/0074/HOUSEH – Mr John Scott – The Round House, Langley Marshes, Langley, Norwich – Demolish existing shed and WC and erect a 3-bay garage – Approved with 5 conditions

9. Finance:
9.1 The following payments were approved:
	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100837
	£20.00

	Zurich Municipal
	Annual Insurance Policy
	BACS
	£551.73

	Dean Baldry

Gary Shilling
	Grass Cutting – Second of four equal payments
	BACS
	£118.75

£118.75

	Marianne Knights
	Clerk’s salary and expenses April-June 2014
	BACS
	£541.21

	HM Revenue & Customs
	Clerk’s PAYE April-June 2014
	BACS
	£117.00

	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100837
	£20.00

	Zurich Municipal
	Annual Insurance Policy
	BACS
	£551.73


9.2 The Annual Return for the financial year 2013/14 was signed by the Clerk and the Chairman.  All Councillors received a copy of the Return and the Internal Auditor’s report which confirmed that the annual accounts represent a true and fair picture of the financial transactions of the Council.  However, the Auditor noted that the asset register indicates the need for an annual provision of £5,365 to maintain, repair and replace the assets listed on the register and the current income of £7,290 does not provide sufficient income to meet the annual provision for these “asset costs” as well as supporting the remaining revenue expenditure. The Council accepted this risk. 
9.3 Account Balances at 3 June 2014:
· Current Account: £1,484.29
· Savings Account: £8,505.43
10.
County Councillor's Report: 

· Mr Gunson advised that new speed limits on the A146 could not be justified.  

· Surface dressing would soon be taking place at a number of locations along the A146.

· The Northern Distributor Road (NDR) public enquiry opened on 2 June.

· A planning application has been made for a solar farm at a site in Yelverton, next to the A146.
· Smaller Norfolk villages will not be getting faster Broadband as they will only get a non-fibre optic solution.  Mr Gunson asked that Councillors should check their broadband speeds and pass the information onto him.
11.
District Councillor's Report: Not available.
12.
Police Report: Crime statistics for May were not available.
13.
Councillor’s Reports:

· Defibrillator: Mrs Starman reported that the Village Hall asbestos survey is satisfactory.  The electrical report highlighted two minor defects.  Mrs Starman will arrange for these to be rectified and will then move along the installation of the defibrillator.
· Mrs Starman requested that the Highways Rangers clean the road signs in the parish.  It was also noted that drains were blocked outside the Village Hall and at the bottom of Church Lane.  Clerk to contact Highways.
· Mr Frost noted that a car has been parked on the road outside the Chapel on Langley Street for some time.  Clerk to ask resident to remove it.
· Cars have again been parking in Fish’s Lane and effectively blocking it to traffic.  Clerk to make enquiries about having a “no parking” sign put up.  
· Mr Timmins offered to make fortnightly checks of the playing field and keep a record of the inspections.  It was agreed that Mr Timmins should purchase a book to record the inspections.  Clerk to contact the Scouts to see if they would like to assist with the annual cleaning of the equipment, as they have done before.
· Mrs Kirkpatrick reported that the Loddon & Chedgrave Society had purchased wood and replaced the broken planks outside the Bird Hide.  It was agreed that the cost would be reimbursed by the Council (around £40).

· Mrs Kirkpatrick suggested that consideration should be given to taking advantage of the grants that Mr Blake had referred to.  Clerk to draft a parish survey to find out what residents might like in the parish.  Document to include reference to the oil buying group and the request for emergency planning information.

· Mr Timmins had noticed that a new barrier had been installed in front of the slipway at Hardley Staithe, which looked like it might impede access of small boats to the water.  Clerk to write to the Hardley Hundred to seek confirmation that residents of the parish can launch small, non-motorised craft from the slipway.
· Mr Sullivan reported that the recent Roundels, Rosettes and Shields” event at Langley Church had received over 600 visitors and raised over £800.
14.
Public Participation: None.
15.
Date of next meeting: Tuesday 1 July 2014 at 7.30 pm in Langley with Hardley Village Hall

The meeting closed at 8.30 pm.
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